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 The Washington City Council met in a regular session on Monday, February 13, 2017 at 5:30pm in the 

City Council Chambers at the Municipal Building.  Present were:  Mac Hodges, Mayor; Virginia Finnerty, 

Mayor Pro tem; Doug Mercer, Councilmember; Richard Brooks, Councilmember;  Larry Beeman, 

Councilmember and William Pitt, Councilmember.  Also present: Bobby Roberson, City Manager; Franz 

Holscher, City Attorney and Cynthia S. Bennett, City Clerk.     

 

 Mayor Hodges called the meeting to order and Councilmember Pitt delivered the invocation.   

 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES:   

 By motion of Mayor Pro tem Finnerty, seconded by Councilmember Beeman, Council approved the 

minutes of January 23, 2017 as presented. 

   

 APPROVAL/AMENDMENTS TO AGENDA:  

 Mayor Hodges reviewed the requested amendments to the agenda: 

ü Add: New business D ï Discussion: Industrial park 

ü Add: New business E. Discussion:  ElectriCities update 

ü Outside agencies moved to New Business F 

 

 By motion of Councilmember Mercer, seconded by Councilmember Beeman, Council approved the 

agenda as amended.   

 

CONSENT AGENDA:  

 By motion of Mayor Pro tem Finnerty, seconded by Councilmember Beeman, Council approved the 

Consent Agenda as presented.   

 

A. Approve ï Recreation Concession Budget Ordinance Amendment 
AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND THE BUDGET ORDINANCE  

OF THE CITY OF WASHINGTON, N.C.  

FOR THE FISCAL YEAR 2016-2017 

BE IT ORDAINED by the City Council of the City of Washington, North Carolina:  

 Section 1. That the Estimated Revenues in the General Fund be increased in the following amounts and 

accounts: 

  10-40-3612-4802  Rec Fees- Special Events   $ 3,200 

 

 Section 2. That the following account numbers in the Events & Facilities department of General Fund 

appropriations budget be increased in the amounts indicated: 

 

  10-40-6121-4800  Special Event Concessions   $ 3,200 

 

Section 3. All ordinances or parts of ordinances in conflict herewith are hereby repealed. 

 

Section 4. This ordinance shall become effective upon its adoption. 

 

Adopted this the 13th day of February, 2017. 

ATTEST:   

s/Cynthia S. Bennett        s/Jay MacDonald Hodges 

CITY CLERK         MAYOR  

 

COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC:    

  Ned Hulbert of 1232 North Market Street - discussed the upcoming City Council meeting with 

NCDOT regarding the 15th Street project. He stated he is representing a large group of individuals that 

continue to be opposed to the project.  He listed major reasons for opposing the project as: (1) they believe the 

project is over kill on a large scale (2) it will create more problems than it will solve (3) it is designed to reduce 

traffic congestion and reduce accidents - but it ignores economic, social, cultural and environmental 

consequences which will be negative and irreversible if the project goes through.  

 

 He continued by saying the design for a ñsuperstreet/synchronized streetò is inappropriate for 15th 

Street because of the mixed commercial and residential neighborhood bound by residential streets. Mr. Hulbert 

expressed the project will essentially create a highway through the middle of this area and this is a section of 

town that needs to retain its small town character (quiet, safe, slower paced, easily accessible, etc.  The project 
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will w orsen existing drainage problems, decrease access to homes and businesses; decrease property values.  

The design may encourage faster speeds.  The U-turns will create additional driving complexities, which may 

add to accidents. This will also make the work of emergency responders more complicated and slower. It will 

diminish the aesthetics of 15th Street because it will require the removal of many large trees.  This will increase 

danger to pedestrians in neighborhoods because drivers will be taking short cuts to avoid 15th Street.  The 

project will erode the historical character of the neighborhood and of Oakdale Cemetery.  He further requested 

that the public be allowed to speak if/before Council decided to take another vote on the project. 

 

 Dot Moate came forward to request being added to the outside agencies funding request under New 

Business Item F.  Ms. Moate is representing Open Door Community Center which is intended to be a homeless 

shelter for women and children. The group was recently incorporated by the State.  

 

 By motion of Councilmember Mercer, seconded by Councilmember Beeman, Council agreed to add 

Open Door Community Center under New Business Item F (Agency Funding Request). 

 

SCHEDULED PUBLIC APPEARANCES:    

MARTIN STARNES & ASSOCIATES  ï AUDIT R EVIEW  

 Matt Rauschenbach, CFO introduced Lucas Jackson with Martin, Starnes & Associates and noted he  

will review the following audit presentation with Council. 
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PUBLIC HEARING ï ZONING  - 6:00PM:   NONE 

PUBLIC HEARING ï OTHER ï 6:00PM:  NONE 
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CORRESPONDENCE AND SPECIAL REPORTS: 

MEMO  ï ELECTRICITIES SURVEY ï (approved as presented ï with modifications to survey) 

ElectriCities has asked if we would participate in a customer survey and they would like to 

forward a portion of it to our customers. . They have contracted with a company that specializes 

in doing third party research studies so we can better serve our customers. This company is 

called Greatblue and I request the approval to move forward with the project as there is no cost 

involved to the City. ElectriCities is paying for the survey and sample questions are provided. 
 

 Council discussed the length of the survey and Mr. Clark noted the survey included in the agenda is 

only a draft and will be revised.  Council requested that the final version be forwarded to Council as well as 

reviewed by the Electric Advisory Board.  Mr. Clark also explained the survey would be mailed to a sample of 

our electric customers (approx. 300-500 customers).  Council, by consensus, authorized Mr. Clark to move 

forward with the survey (after modifications have been made). 

 

MEMO  ï ENGINE RESPONSE BILLING ï (approved as presented) 

We have recently discussed with our current EMS billing agency, EMS Management Company, our ability to 

bill auto insurance companies for fire engine responses to motor vehicle wrecks. According to EMS 

Management, other agencies bill for this at approximately $500 per wreck, and the billing is 

applied to the insurance company of party at fault. Last year our department responded with a fire engine to 

140 motor vehicle wrecks which equates to a I potential of $70,000 in billing revenues. It is our 

recommendation that we proceed with this process to help recoup the cost of fire engine responses to 

motor vehicle wrecks. 

 

MEMO  ï BUDGET TRANSFER - GENERAL FUND  ï (approved as presented) 

The Budget Officer transferred funds between the Senior Programs and Recreation Building & Grounds 

departments of the General Fund appropriations budget for the transfer of custodian responsibilities between 

departments NC GS 159-15 states that this shall be reported to the Council at its next regular meeting and be 

entered in the minutes. 

From: Recreation 10-40-6123-0300  $4,000 

To: Recreation 10-40-6130-0300  $4,000 

*PT Custodian retired November 2016.  Transferring funds into the 6130 budget will allow the Maintenance 

Division to manage all custodian/janitorial work.  This will be reflected in the FY17-18 budget. 

 

REPORTS FROM BOARDS, COMMISSIONS AND COMMITTEES:     

HUMAN  RELATIONS COUNCIL  ï ok as presented. 
MISSION STATEMENT 

¶ To promote social and economic equality in the community, working with Local Government and other resources 

¶ To appreciate the cultural and ethnic diversity of the citizens of Washington and Beaufort County 

¶ To encourage citizens to live and work together in harmony and mutual respect 

 

SCHEDULED PUBLIC APPEARANCES:  NONE 

 

OLD BUSINESS:   
Discussion/Approve ï Ed Peed Commemoration Service: Vice-chair Hawn requested input regarding 

the proposed flyer, program, and invitation to area counties.     

 

Board member Mr. OôPharrow suggested placing the Hoyt Building on the flyer instead of the fire 

apparatus and suggested he would check his archives to see if he can locate a picture.  Following discussion 

and/or suggestions:  

  

By consensus, the Human Relations Council was in agreement to implement suggested changes on the 

flyer.    

 

Updates ï Be Brave: Race Together ~ new project:  Board member Griffin and Horton agreed to 

schedule a luncheon date in order to discuss the program and format on the sponsored event held on Saturday, 

January 28, 2017.      

 

Board members voiced that several Pastorôs and or representatives had informed them of their 

attendance. Also, several forms had been received in the office from area Pastorôs acknowledging they would 

be attending the event being hosted by the First United Methodist Church.   
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Discussion/Updates ï Fair Housing:  Concerns expressed on how to proceed with advertising this 

event in order to have more participation from the community.  Several suggestions were offered and would be 

discussed in more detail following the Ed Peed Commemoration service.     

 

NEW BUSINESS: 

Approve ï 2017 Proclamations: 

By motion of Board member Horton, seconded by Board member Wilson, the Board approved the 2017 

proclamations for Edward Peed Day, Human Relations Council Month, and Brotherhood/Sisterhood Week.     

   

OTHER BUSINESS:  

FYI  ï All FYI items and reminders were discussed inclusive of the December 13, 2016 report submitted 

to City Council and financial report. 

  

OPEN DISCUSSION:  

Vice-chair Hawn announced his relocation to Greenville, NC and will tender his resignation from HRC 

at the end of February, 2017 (with regrets).   Board member Horton advised due to his extended obligations, 

he would be resigning in March, 2017. 

 

APPOINTMENT : WASHINGTON TOURISM DEVELOPMENT AUTHORITY  
 By motion of Mayor Pro tem Finnerty, seconded by Councilmember Brooks, Council appointed Kathy 

Simpson to the Washington Tourism Development Authority to fill the un-expired term of Larry Stegall, term 

to expire June 30, 2019.  

 

OLD BUSINESS:   

AWARD  ï BID AND APPROVE PO FOR RECREATION MAINTENANCE BUILDING  

BACKGROUND AND FINDINGS: The Recreation Department requested funds in the amount of $30,000 to 

build a 40' x 40' pre-engineered metal building to be used as a recreation maintenance shop. The proposed 

building would be comparable to the one recently built at the cemetery. The attached memo indicates the bids 

received. All bids exceeded the budgeted amount. Recreation Maintenance will be able to cover the cost over-

run in the Repair to Buildings Line Item. 

 

PREVIOUS LEGISLATIVE ACTION:  The amount of $30,000 was approved the current CIP. During the 

2015-2016 budget prep, the Recreation Department requested funds to build a Maintenance Shop at the 

Susiegray McConnell Sports Complex. The building would comparable to the building recently built at the 

Cemetery, thus $30,000.00 was estimated to cover the cost. 

 

Mac Daniels worked with Mike Whaley to get bids for this project. The following bids were received: 

1. Turning Point, Inc.  $33,722.50 

2. Coastal Builders  $34,632.65 

3. DB & H Construction $54,500.00 

4. A.R. Chesson  $55,600.00 

 

The lowest responsible bidder is still $3,722.50 over our budget. The Recreation Maintenance 

Supervisor is able to cover this overage within the Maintenance/Repair to Buildings line item 10-40- 

6130-1500. 

 

From:    Recreation ï Buildings & Grounds 10-40-6130-1500 Repair to Bldgs. $3,722.50 

To: Recreation ï Buildings & Grounds 10-40-6130-7400 Maintenance Shop $3,722.50 

 

 Councilmember Mercer commented that $30,000 was budgeted for this building and we previously 

built one at the cemetery for $30,000; why the increase in price. Mr. Rodman stated he was unsure why the cost 

went up. Staff received four bids with the low bid from Turning Point, Inc. for a 30ôx 50ô building.  Mr. 

Rodman noted the building is very similar to the one recently constructed at the airport (without: electric, 

plumbing, mechanical, two roll-up doors, one personnel door ï with a concrete slab floor).   

 

 Councilmember Beeman asked for clarification regarding the size of the building that was bid on; Mr. 

Rodman confirmed 30ôx 50ô ï each person bid on the same exact specifications.  Mr. Rodman explained that 

after the bids come back, we have the option to negotiate with the lowest bidder to increase the size, making the 

total cost per square foot lower.  Councilmember Beeman expressed concern with the process. 
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 John Rodman noted if Council was uncomfortable with the process, then staff could award the original 

bid for a 30ôx 50ô building. Then we could bring back a change order for the additional space if that is the route 

Council wants to take.  Councilmember Beeman stated that if we want a 40ôx 40ô building, then that is what 

should have been bid on.  Councilmember Brooks agreed that if we want a 40ôx40ô then that is what we should 

get and rebid for that size building.  

 

 By motion of Councilmember Mercer, seconded by Councilmember Beeman, Council awarded a 

contract for a 30ôx 50ô building in the amount of $33,722 and allowed the staff permission to negotiate a 

modification to a 40ôx40ô building at a lessor or an equal price. (to build the Recreation Maintenance Shop at 

the McConnell Sports to Turning Point, Inc. and approved the corresponding Purchase Order) 

 

The existing maintenance building will be abandoned.  

 

AUTHORIZE  ï THE MANAGER TO EXECUTE THE ENGINEERING AGREEMENT FOR SPRING 

ROAD MOBILE ESTATES WATER SYSTEM IMPROVEMENTS AND APPROVE SUBSEQUENT 

PURCHASE ORDER 

BACKGROUND AND FINDINGS: Request for qualifications were received on December 20, 2016 for Water 

System Improvements in Spring Road Mobile Estates. Advertisements for RFQ'S were published in the 

Washington Daily News and the Greater Diversity News. RFQ'S were received from four different engineering 

firms and evaluated. The cost for engineering services was negotiated to bring the cost within budget.  

 

 Councilmember Mercer expressed concern with relocating the meters. Frankie Buck explained this 

project went before Council last month and he has been able to negotiate the price down by $27,000 to get the 

project within the budgeted amount of $40,000.   

 

 By motion of Councilmember Pitt, seconded by Mayor Pro tem Finnerty, Council authorized the 

Manager to execute the agreement with Rivers and Associates, Inc. for the engineering of Water System 

Improvements in Spring Road Mobile Estates and approved the purchase order for Rivers engineering cost of 

$40,000.00. Motion carried 4-1 with Councilmember Mercer opposing.  

 

ADOPT ï AIRPORT GRANT PROJEC T ORDINANCE & BUDGET ORDINANCE AMENDMENT  

BACKGROUND AND FINDINGS: A grant project fund is being established for the design component of the 

Division of Aviation grant 36244.51.11.1 that was executed in November 2016. This is state grant funds.   

 

 By motion of Councilmember Mercer, seconded by Councilmember Beeman, Council adopted a Grant 

Project Ordinance and a Budget Ordinance Amendment for the Runway 5-23 Pavement Rehab Overlay Design 

Grant. 

A GRANT PROJECT ORDINANCE FOR  

RW 5-23 PAVEMENT REHAB OVERLAY DE SIGN  GRANT # 36244.51.11.1 

CITY OF WASHINGTON, N.C.  

FOR FISCAL YEAR 2016-2017 

BE IT ORDAINED, by the City Council of the City of Washington, North Carolina, that, pursuant to 

Section 13.2 of Chapter 159 of the General Statutes of North Carolina, the following grant project is hereby 

established: 

 

 Section 1. The project authorized is for the NC Division of Aviation Runway 5-23 Pavement 

Rehabilitation Overlay Design Project. 

 

 Section 2. The officers of this unit are hereby directed to proceed with the project within the terms 

of the grant agreements. 

 

 Section 3. The following amounts are appropriated for the project: 

 

68-60-4930-0405 Runway Design $182,305 

 

 Section 4. The following revenue is anticipated to be available to complete this project: 

 

68-60-3480-3300 State Grant 36244.51.11.1  $164,074 
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68-60-3980-3700 Transfer from Airport Fund  

    Total 

18,231 

$182,305 

 

 Section 5. The Finance Director is hereby directed to maintain within the Grant Project Fund 

sufficient specific detailed accounting records to satisfy the requirements of the grant agreements. 

 

 Section 6. Funds may be advanced by the General Fund for the purpose of making payments as 

due.  Reimbursement requests should be made to the grant agencies in an orderly and timely manner. 

 

 Section 7. The Finance Director is directed to report, on a monthly basis, on the financial status of 

each project element in Section 3 and on the total grant revenues received or claimed. 

 

 Section 8. The Budget Officer is directed to include a detail analysis of past and future costs and 

revenues on this grant project in every budget submission made to the City Council. 

 

 Section 9. Copies of this grant project ordinance shall be furnished to the City Clerk, and to the 

Budget Officer, and to the Finance Director for direction in carrying out this project. 

 

 Section 10. All ordinances or parts of ordinances in conflict herewith are hereby repealed. 

 

 Section 11. This ordinance shall become effective upon its adoption. 

 

 This the 13th day of February, 2017. 

ATTEST:   

s/Cynthia S. Bennett        s/Jay MacDonald Hodges 

CITY CLERK         MAYOR  

 

AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND THE BUDGET ORDINANCE  

OF THE CITY OF WASHINGTON, N.C.  

FOR THE FISCAL YEAR 2016-2017 

 

BE IT ORDAINED by the City Council of the City of Washington, North Carolina:  

 

 Section 1.  That the Estimated Revenues in the Airport Fund be increased in the amount of $18,231 in 

the account Fund Balance Appropriated, account number 37-90-3991-9910. 

 

 Section 2.  That account number 37-90-4530-9276, Transfer to Capital Project Fund, portion of the 

Airport Fund appropriations budget be increased in the amount of $18,231 to provide the local match for the 

Runway 5-23 Rehab Overlay Design Grant 36244.51.11. 

 

Section 3.  All ordinances or parts of ordinances in conflict herewith are hereby repealed. 

 

 Section 4.  This ordinance shall become effective upon its adoption. 

 

 Adopted this the 13th day of February, 2017. 

ATTEST:   

s/Cynthia S. Bennett        s/Jay MacDonald Hodges 

CITY CLERK         MAYOR  

 

NEW BUSINESS:   

AUTHORIZE  ï THE MANAGER TO SIGN THE GRANT APPLICATION FOR A HISTORIC 

PRESERVATION FUND GRANT TO UPDATE THE HISTORIC WALKING TOUR & 

PRESERVATION BROCHURE  

BACKGROUND AND FINDINGS: The NC State Historic Preservation Office (SHPO) is now accepting 

applications for the FY 2017 Historic Preservation Fund grants. The Historic Preservation Fund (HPF) is a 

federal matching grant program that supports state and local preservation programs and projects. HPF funds 

are made available to SHPO through the National Park Service. Eligible applicants are 

Certified Local Governments (CLGs). The local matching requirement is a minimum of forty 

percent (40%) of eligible project costs and the HPF share can be up to sixty percent (60%). 

 



CITY COUNCIL MINUTES        FEBRUARY 13, 2017 
WASHINGTON, NORTH CAROLINA                                                   PAGE 

 

                                              
PREVIOUS LEGISLATIVE ACTION: City Council authorized a HPF grant application in February 2014 to 

update the walking tour. This application was not submitted to the State Historic Preservation Office because 

the historic inventory that was being conducted at the time would not be completed by the 

application deadline and the necessary information would not be available. 

 

 John Rodman reviewed the request with Council noting the local matching requirement is a minimum 

of 40%.   

 
 By motion of Mayor Pro tem Finnerty, seconded by Councilmember Brooks, Council accepted the 

recommendation of the Historic Preservation Commission and authorized the Manager to sign the Historic 

Preservation Fund Grant application to update Historic Walking tour and Preservation Brochure. 

 

AWARD  ï BID TO REPLACE UNIT #618 AND APPROVE BUDGET ORDINANCE AMENDMENT 

AND SUBSEQUENT PURCHASE ORDER TO ALTEC INDUSTRIES 

BACKGROUND AND FINDINGS: The truck is in the 17118 budget to be replaced but due to down time with 

mechanical failures and out of service hours for one of our front line service trucks. It is my recommendation 

to get this truck on order, considering the long lead time of replacing this unit. This unit has 104,461 miles and 

approximately 10,000 man hours. Maintenance on this unit has gone up significantly in the past several 

months. When the unit is out of service, our customer service falls behind schedule. 

 

 Jeff Clark reviewed the maintenance and downtime history for truck #618.  This vehicle was due to be 

replaced in next yearôs budget.  It takes 300 days to build new truck, if the funds are allocated now, the truck 

would be delivered by Christmas 2017; if the order were delayed until the new budget year, the truck would 

not be delivered until May-June 2018.  Councilmember Beeman confirmed that if we wait to allocate funds 

until the new budget year, the new truck will not be delivered until mid-year 2018 and we will continue to have 

downtime as well as increased repair cost.  Mr. Clark confirmed Councilmember Beemanôs statement and also 

stated a spec sheet has been prepared for the vehicle replacement.  

 
 By motion of Councilmember Beeman, seconded by Councilmember Mercer, Council awarded the  

contract to Altec Industries to replace Unit #618 on the NJPA state contract, approved the Budget Ordinance 

Amendment, and approved the subsequent Purchase Order, price not to exceed $175,000.00. 

 

AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND THE BUDGET ORDINANCE  

OF THE CITY OF WASHINGTON, N.C.  

FOR THE FISCAL YEAR 2016-2017 

 

BE IT ORDAINED  by the City Council of the City of Washington, North Carolina: 

 


